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COMING EVENTS  
 

ǒFriday, February 23, 2018, Doors open at 6:30 p.m.; Meeting starts 

at 7:30 p.m. - Annual General Meeting, Cobourg Public Library, 200 

Ontario St., Cobourg. Speaker: David Bree: Topic: Desert to 

Mountains: Conservation meet a Billion people - India has a billion 

people but manages to preserve nature through a series of extensive 

nature reserves. Tonight, journey along in an investigation of the birds, 

mammals and other wildlife in the conservation parks of NE India, 

travelling from desert to the Himalayas. Join Presquôile Park Naturalist 

David Bree, who returns with another travelogue, where he will share 

his observations and photographs of nature and parks in north-eastern 

India.  

 

Notice the slightly early start time. This is to give everyone a chance to view and bid on the Silent 

Auction items and enjoy refreshments prior to the meeting. The silent auction supports WBFN education 

initiatives. More information about the silent auction on page 7.    

 

ǒSunday, February 25, 2018 - Outing to Algonquin Park led by Katsu Sakuma. We will be looking 

for Boreal specialties such as Gray Jay and Boreal Chickadee. Meet at 7 a.m. at carpool lot at Phillips 

Rd. & Hwy. 28 in Port Hope for a full day outing. If you prefer to meet the group in Bancroft, be at Tim 

Hortonôs as 234 Hastings St. at 9:00 a.m. (There are two Tim Hortonôs in Bancroft, so the address is 

important.) Dress warmly and bring lunch. 

 

ǒSunday, March 11 ï Local Waterfowl outing ï Leader: Roger Frost ï Search local lakes, ponds and 

fields for migrant ducks, geese and swans. The exact route will depend on local ice conditions. Meet at 

Cobourg Harbour, Hibernia St. parking lot at 8 a.m. 

(Continued on page 2) 

Rufus Treepie  
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The editor is most grateful to those who have contributed to this issue of the Curlew. Copy for the March 

2018 issue should be received by March 1, 2018. Rare or interesting sightings should be reported to 

Elizabeth Kellogg and Roger Frost at 905-885-9615, ekrf@eagle.ca for the February Curlew. 

Correspondence for WBFN should be addressed to: "The Willow Beach Field Naturalists, P.O. Box 421, 

Port  Hope, ON  L1A 3Z3." 

ǒFriday, March 23, 2018, 7:30 p.m. - Cobourg Public Library, 200 Ontario St., Cobourg. 

Speaker: Jennifer Doubt, Curator of the National Herbarium, at the Canadian Museum of 

Nature in Ottawa. Topic: The National Herbarium. The National Herbarium of Canada at the 

Canadian Museum of Nature was created when the plant collections of the Geological and Natural 

History Survey of Canada were officially incorporated into a museum department in 1882. Details of 

Jenniferôs talk will be in the  March Curlew.  

 

ǒNorthumberland Summer Bird Count, June 9 and 10, 2018. Contact Roger Frost for more information 

or if you would like to participate. 

 

For more information about any of the outings, contact Roger Frost, 905-885-9615, ekrf@eagle.ca 

More details of talks and outings will be in future issues of the Curlew, on the web site., 

www.willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org, and on Facebook 

(Continued from page 1) 

Membership Renewals 
This is a reminder that WBFN memberships are due annually on a calendar year basis. There is a mem-

bership renewal form included in this issue for your convenience. The renewal form is also available on 

the WBFN web site. Memberships can be renewed by payment at any general meeting, by mailing a 

cheque to the address on the last page of this newsletter, or online through the WBFN web site via Cana-

da Helps. 

mailto:president@willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org
mailto:tottenham@bell.net
mailto:tfgodfrey@hotmail.com
mailto:secretary@willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org
mailto:treasurer@willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org
mailto:tfgodfrey@hotmail.com
mailto:contact@willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org


The Curlew, Vol. LXIII No. 2 3                                                              February 2018  

 

PRESIDENTôS MESSAGE 

2017 IN REVIEW 
2017 marked the 64th year of operation of 

the Willow Beach Field Naturalists Club. We are 

one of over 100 similar clubs that are affiliated 

with Ontario Nature We provide a wide range of 

activities to over 150 members, who are united by 

a love of Nature. Our objectives, as stated by our 

constitution, are:  to enjoy, develop knowledge of, 

and encourage the preservation, renewal and en-

hancement of our natural heritage in Northum-

berland County. In the following paragraphs, Iôll 

summarize what we achieved since last yearôs 

message. 

Once again we offered our members a wide 

range of outings throughout the year, with the fo-

cus ranging from seeing snowy owls on Wolfe 

Island to looking for interesting mushrooms in 

Presquôile Provincial Park. These were once again 

coordinated ably by Roger Frost, who continues 

to serve as the coordinator of the Northumberland 

Summer Bird Count and two Christmas Bird 

Counts, the Port Hope-Cobourg and Rice Lake 

Plains Counts. Although the birds were a bit shy 

this winter, we continue to have very good sup-

port from count participants, despite the some-

times challenging weather conditions. 

We continue to offer monthly meetings 

from January to April, and September through 

November. Topics ranged from invasive species 

expansion in our part of Ontario to an overview of 

the Motus Wildlife Tracking System (an example 

can be seen in Lucas Point Park in Cobourg). 

Our speaker engagements sometimes lead 

to subsequent outings; last September, Leslie 

Abram enthralled our audience with beautiful pic-

tures of insects and plants, taken in her garden. As 

a follow-up, she has agreed to host a photographic 

outing for us at her garden this coming August ï 

stay tuned for details. 

The volunteers who help run our meetings 

deserve recognition ï after many years of service, 

Harry Knapper has retired from managing the 

name tags; Eleanor Sartisohn has stepped forward 

to take over this function, as well as taking care of 

the 50/50 draw. More people are coming out, 

though this can vary significantly from month to 

month ï however, the attendance is increasing,. 

Attendance ranges from approximately 45 to over 

85 people. This is probably due to an increased 

focus on publicity, and reflects well on the quality 

of our speakers. Tim Tottenham has been han-

dling publicity for our meetings, while Frank 

Godfrey has been supplying write-ups to the local 

print media. 

Our club takes a strong interest in the 

preservation of the local environment. The pro-

posed expansion of the Cobourg marina unexpect-

edly showed up on the public agenda again last 

year, and continues to be a concern. And there are 

proposals for green belt expansion, as well as for 

the endorsement of the Blue Dot Initiative, which 

are both seen as ways to mitigate the pressure on 

the natural environment that is arising from in-

creased population and urban sprawl. 

The Port Hope Area Initiative will be start-

ing its major construction phase this year. For the 

last 4 years, WBFN has had a representative (Tim 

Tottenham in 2017) on the PHAIôs Community 

Liaison Group.  This allowed WBFN to provide 

feedback on specific issues of concern in what has 

become the largest environmental cleanup in Can-

adaôs history. I was disappointed to recently find 

out that, just as in-town remediation is due to 

start, the CLG has been cancelled, and with it the 

opportunity for us to seek quick resolution to any 

environmental concerns that come up as a result 

of the construction.  

What can a concerned club member do 

about local environmental concerns? WBFNôs 

charitable status limits its ability to lobby, and our 

volunteers are often stretched keeping the day to 

day activities of the club on track. The approach 

we generally take is to advise our members of lo-

cal policy issues, and to strongly encourage them 

to make their personal views known to the appro-

priate authorities. 

For a couple of years, we have been inter-

ested in trying to organize a bioblitz. In 2017, this 

came together due completely to the massive ef-

forts of Chris Ketola. Last July, we were pleased 

to co-host the 1st  edition of the Northumberland 

Bioblitz, based at  Peterôs Woods, and also cover-

(Continued on page 4) 
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ing the Northumberland Land Trustôs Pelton prop-

erty and the Nature Conservancy of Canadaôs 

Schultz property. Due to a late start in getting this 

set up, we didnôt get as many local experts as 

would have been nice, but in general the event 

came off very well. There were also quite a few 

new faces at the various public events. Those par-

ticipants that I talked to really enjoyed them-

selves. It is our hope that this turns into an annual 

event, held each year in a different location, and 

hosted by different members of the Rice Lake 

Plains Joint Initiative. 

Our relationship with the Alderville Black 

Oak Savanna (ABOS) continues to be very im-

portant.  In addition to ongoing prairie rehabilita-

tion, in May they hold a number of events to cele-

brate International Migratory Bird Day, in which 

many of our members participate. Our members 

also participate in their Butterfly Count, which is 

held in June.  In September 2017, they once again 

hosted Prairie Day, which still may be the best 

event to introduce potential club members and 

newcomers to Northumberland to the many stew-

ardship and nature-oriented organizations and ac-

tivities that are available locally. In recognition of 

its importance, for the first time we made a small 

financial contribution to help offset the costs of 

running the event.  

We always need to get the word out about 

the club. To this end, once again we put up a dis-

play at the Port Hope Fair in the Natural Living 

tent. Attendance was much better this year, and 

we made several good contacts. We also sponsor a 

part of the Fairôs photo contest ï this year we 

were given a more appropriate topic ï Small 

Birds. We also had display tables set up at several 

other local events, including a Friends of Wesley-

ville event, and twice at the Cobourg Farmerôs 

Market. Thanks to those volunteers who helped us 

out. 

As part of our commitment to increase 

awareness of the natural environment, we have 

long had a policy of supporting schools, through 

our Education Awards (up to 3 awards of $250 

each year), and students through our annual 

WBFN Scholarship. Much of the funding comes 

for these comes from our Silent Auction at the 

AGM, organized last year by Karen and Courtney 

Drew; many thanks to the volunteers and donors 

(Continued from page 3) who made this event possible. 

After reviewing a number of applications, 

our Education committee selected the following 3 

schools to receive $250 awards: Spring Valley PS 

for a butterfly garden, C.R. Gummow PS for ex-

panding a Monarch butterfly project, and 

Roseneath Centennial PS for a bird feeder project 

and the reclamation/enhancement of a natural ar-

ea. 

On the scholarship front, we again awarded 

our $1000 scholarship. Our deserving recipient 

this year was Christina Baik, a student at St. 

Maryôs in Cobourg, who is currently furthering 

her studies at McGill University in Montreal. 

We continue to believe that the annual On-

tario Nature Youth Summit is an excellent way to 

introduce local high school students to diverse 

opportunities for increasing their environmental 

awareness.  This year, 3 students from Port Hope 

and 2 attending Cobourg schools were selected; 

WBFN directly sponsored 1 student, while our 

former Secretary Eva Nichols personally spon-

sored another through the club. In addition, the 

Rotary Club of Port Hope kindly agreed to spon-

sor 3 students from PHHS. We intend to continue 

supporting this very worthwhile event. 

The efforts of many people help the club 

achieve its goals.  We communicate the clubôs 

activities in several ways ï through our web site, 

our Facebook page, and by publishing The Cur-

lew. Elizabeth Kellogg does yeoman service in 

consistently producing the latter to a high stand-

ard. Bill & Lori Wensley provide the proofread-

ing, while Barry Robinson, our membership coor-

dinator, also takes care of the distribution of the 

paper copies of newsletters. 

The majority of our members now elect to 

receive their newsletters by email. Eleanor Sar-

tisohn managed this process throughout 2017, 

while Karen Drew has been producing an email 

list of noteworthy local events. It is sent on re-

quest to members and like-minded organizations. 

These notes also get posted to our website, where 

Drew Johnson continues to update the web site for 

us.  

We continue to have a Public Group set up 

on Facebook, with 96 people now signed up. Iôm 

pleased by the quality of the postings ï lots of in-

teresting articles and photos ï take a look if you 

(Continued on page 5) 
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Welcome to New Members 
 

Gary Harris, Goreôs Landing 

Gavin McGuire, Port Hope 

have a chance. 

Due to unanticipated work commitments, 

Len Taylor, the treasurer that we elected at the last 

AGM, resigned in July. The Executive Board was 

very fortunate to be introduced to Dan Kelly, 

whom we appointed as Interim Treasurer in Octo-

ber. Dan brings extensive bookkeeping and audit-

ing experience to the position. He has migrated 

the financials from an Excel spreadsheet to the 

Simply Accounting package. This should lead to 

quicker turnaround time in producing reports. 

Note that there will be changes in the format of 

the financial summaries that will be available at 

the AGM.. For the 3rd year now, Marg McAulay 

(the treasurer of the local branch of the Canadian 

Federation of University Women) has completed 

the audit review of our books. She will be present 

at our AGM to answer any questions that may 

arise. 

Normally at our last executive meeting of 

the calendar year, we review how our income and 

expenses tally up compared to the budget, and 

selectively make donations to worthwhile envi-

ronmental charities. This year donations were 

made to the OWL Foundation, Fatal Light Aware-

ness Program, Bird Studies Canada and Ontario 

Turtle Conservation. 

Our executive meetings continue to be host-

ed by Tish and Frank Godfrey at their home; their 

warm hospitality has been greatly appreciated. At 

these meetings, Maaike Berg-Nonnekes has prov-

en a highly competent secretary, promptly getting 

the minutes and agendas out, and providing valua-

ble feedback. She has also assumed the important, 

and time-consuming role of coordinating the up-

coming silent auction. 

We continue to participate in the Rice Lake 

Plains Joint Initiative. We expect to sign a Memo-

randum of Understanding formalizing this role 

shortly. Frank Godfrey has taken on the role of 

club representative to this organization. He also 

(Continued from page 4) continues to act as our liaison with our parent 

body, Ontario Nature. Members of the Executive 

Board attended both semi-annual regional meet-

ings of our parent body, Ontario Nature (held in 

2017 in Peterborough and Port Perry) where we 

get updates on the activities of our sister clubs, as 

well as interesting presentations and outings. We 

used to have a club representative on the North-

umberland County Forest Advisory Committee. At 

this point we do not plan to appoint another one, 

as we have several club members who already at-

tend these meetings as township representatives. 

So, in summary, we do a lot of different 

things in a year. Hence, it takes the efforts of 

many to make the club work. My thanks again to 

all those mentioned above, our board and execu-

tive, and the many unsung heroes who quietly 

make essential things happen. Without you, we 

wouldnôt be where we are today. 

So, where do we go in the future? In June 

2016, we had a meeting led by David OôDell de-

voted to identifying strategic priorities for the 

club. Following up on this initiative, in the sum-

mer of 2017, the 20/20 committee was formed 

(Tim Tottenham, Frank Godfrey, Peter Gabany, 

Doug McRae) with a view to further defining are-

as where the club could benefit from a new ap-

proach. A report has been presented to the Execu-

tive Board, and we are currently in process of so-

liciting feedback from club members through a 

Survey. The document and the survey results will 

be used to help guide the board in strategically 

positioning the club for future success. 

At this AGM, I will be stepping down, after 

leading the club for 3 years. Once again, I wish to 

thank all those who have helped me guide the club 

in the past year. I look forward to my role as Past 

President in the coming year, and hope to see 

many of you at the meetings and activities that 

bring such an interesting and talented group of 

individuals together. 

Brian Maxwell 

President 
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Willow Beach Field Naturalists Annual General Meeting Minutes 
February 24, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. 

Cobourg Public Library  

1. Silent Auction: Members and guests were given time to view the items and post bids. Brian Maxwell 

gave an explanation as to how the silent auction would work, thanking donors and the Silent Auc-

tion committee members for their tremendous efforts. The proceeds go towards the WBFN Schol-

arship Award and Education Awards. 

 

2. Call to Order: Brian Maxwell called the meeting to order and welcomed both current and new mem-

bers.  Sixty one (61)  people were counted as present. 

 

3. Announcements ï President and explanation of AGM 

 

4. Approval of Last AGM Minutes ï  

 Motion by Eva Nichols to accept the AGM minutes of February 24, 2016 was seconded by Bill 

Crowley. Carried. 

 

5. Presidentôs Report ï Brian Maxwell 

 The report was published in the Curlew. 

 Motion  made by Bill Crowley to confirm the actions taken by the executive was seconded by 

Margaret Bain. Carried. 

 

6. Financial Report ï Brian Maxwell 

 The report was published in the Curlew. 

 Motion to adopt the financial report was made by Tish Godfrey and seconded by Don Davis. Car-

ried. 

 Marg McAuly was thanked and applauded for her independent verification of the records report. 

 

7. Nomination Committee / Election of Board Members ï Michael Biggar 

 The List of positions and nominees were: 

 President (1 yr.):  Brian Maxwell 

 1st Vice-president (1 yr.): Tim Tottenham 

 2nd Vice-president (2 yr.): Frank Godfrey 

 Secretary (2 yr.):  Maaike Berg-Nonnekes 

 Directors (2 yr.):  Gina Brouwer, Brian Cook, Chris Ketola 

 Treasurer (2 yr.):  Len Taylor 

 

 There were no nominations from the floor. 

 Motion by Russ Lake and seconded by  Eva Nichols  to approve the nominees for the positions 

and terms listed. Carried. 

8. Announcement of Education Awards ï Karen Drew 

 Three schools will be receiving a $250 Educational Award: 

 Spring Valley Public School (Butterfly garden and enhancing school gardens), 

 Roseneath Public School  (Naturalization of outdoor space)  

(Continued on page 7) 
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 Gummow Public School (Monarch Waystation) 

 

9. Sightings and Next Outings ï Margaret Bain 

 March 19:  local waterfowl outing with Roger Frost. Meet at Cobourg Harbour (parking lot at end 

of Hibernia Street) at 8:00 a.m. 

 

10. 10 minute break to finish bidding 

 

11. Guest Speaker Introduction ïCourtney Drew 

 

12. Guest Speaker Presentation ï Omar McDadi 

 An Introduction to Rouge National Urban Park. 

 

13. Silent Auction Winners/Wrap-up ï Michael Biggar 

 The winners were announced, items were paid for and picked up. 

 

14. Next General Meeting and Guest Speaker: 

 Friday, March  31 , 2017 at 7:30 pm Cobourg Public Library 

 Guest Speaker: Colin Cassin is the Project Specialist at Ontario Invasive Plant Council 

 Topic: Wins, Losses, and Lessons Learned: Invasive Plants of Ontario 

 

15. Meeting adjourned. 

(Continued from page 6) 

Silent Auction 2018 
 

Maaike Berg-Nonnekes is coordinating the Silent Auction for the WBFN AGM this year. A few of the 

items up for auction include: 

 

ǒVince Urbanskiôs popular boat tour of Rice Lake, including a stop at his island 

ǒStone carving from Ten Thousand Villages 

ǒSelection of field guides: birds, dragonflies: Sibleys, Birder Handbook, The Shorebird Guide,  ǒGulls 

of the Americas, The Crossley ID Guide, Petersonôs Eastern birds  

ǒGift cards from East Side Marioôs, Buttermilk Caf®, The Dutch Oven, Pizza Hut and Mr. Sub. 

ǒHand carved cherry walking stick 

 

Not all promised donations have been received yet, 

so many more interesting items are expected. 

Please come with your cheque book to support 

WBFNs education initiatives. 

A few of the books that are up for auction. Reclaimed Pine Riser 
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WBFN Financial Report 2017 
 

I was pleased to be appointed as the interim treasurer for Willow Beach Field Naturalists 

(WBFN) in October of last year, and look forward to assisting the organization again this year. 

 

The financial results for WBFN for the year ended December 31, 2017 were positive with reve-

nues exceeding expenses by $1,163. 

 

To summarize the group's income and expenses: 

 

Income: 
The total Revenue received for the year was $9,394 as compared to $8,933 received in 2016. 

The increase in revenue can be seen in memberships (up $615) and Donations (up $106). Other 

sources of income were GIC interest and 50/50 draws. In 2016 we also generated revenue from 

the Birdathon and the Raffle/Book Sale, but these activities were not part of the 2017 revenue 

stream. 

 

Expenses: 
Expenses were comparable to 2016 with respect to meetings (meeting room and speakers), and 

the Curlew. Ontario Nature insurance was slightly more this year ($912 vs $894 in 2016). 

 

Many worthy organizations benefited from donations made by WBFN in 2017, specifically the 

Owl Foundation, Ontario Invasive Plant Council, Bird Studies Canada, Fatal Light Awareness 

Program and Bird Studies Canada.  Our scholarship program continued last year, with a $1,000 

individual scholarship and $250 payments to Spring Valley Public School, C.R. Gummow Pub-

lic School and Roseneath Centennial Public School for nature related projects.  

 

The club sponsored one student's attendance to the Ontario Nature Youth Summit in Septem-

ber: in addition, one of our members generously sponsored (through the club) a second local 

student to attend this event. 

 

Funds budgeted for updating the website were not used last year, but will probably be forward-

ed to this years budget. 

 

Overall, WBFN increased their asset balance from $21,117 at the end of 2016 to $22,280 at the 

end of 2017.  This balance is comprised of consisting of a $15,000.00 GIC, $7,048 in the bank 

balance and $232 HST to be claimed from the Federal Government.  

In the opinion of the Treasurer, the WBFN is in a good financial position heading into 2018. 

 

Dan Kelly 

Interim Treasurer 
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 Actual  Budget  Actual  Over/Under  

Revenue  2017 2017 2016 Budget 

Memberships 3945 3072 3330 873 

Donations 4907 4949 4801 -42 

Raffle/Book Sale 214 200 188 14 

GIC Interest 284 410 406 -126 

GST Rebate Received 45   45 

Birdathon 0 179 179 -179 

Miscellaneous  30 29 -30 

Total Revenue  9395 8840 8933  

    555 

     

Expenses      
Printing (incl. Curlew) 1116 1250 1204 -134 

Meeting Expense 827 900 835 -73 

Speakers 148 500 500 -352 

Ontario Nature Insurance  912 910 894 2 

Postage 473 616 570 -143 

Admin Expense 469 1187 587 -718 

Education Awards 2615 2850 2750 -235 

Donations 1520 1445 220 75 

Publicity Materials 150 150 150 0 

Total Expenses  8230   -1578 

Retained Funds  1165    

Annual Financial Results 2017 

Sightings (current or historical) Wanted! 
Blazing Star Environmental has received funding for a project aimed to find ólostô populations of species 

at risk (SAR) reptiles and amphibians in Durham Region and Northumberland County. There is an evi-

dent gap in reptile and amphibian observations in these regions even though suitable habitat exists or has 

been regenerated from the intensive land clearing of the early 20th century. Our goal is to hit the ground 

running in March 2018 when the first western chorus frogs begin to sing. 

Blandingôs turtle 

Eastern hog-nosed snake 

Eastern musk turtle 

Eastern ribbonsnake 

Snapping turtle 

Western chorus frog  

Northern map turtle  

Milksnake 

Jefferson salamander 

Spotted turtle 

Wood turtle 

Spiny softshell 

Do you know where these might be found? A representative from Blazing Star will be at our upcoming 

meeting (the AGM) on Feb 23rd to provide more details. Or, you can contact: 

Monique Aarts, Conservation Biologist    monique@blazingstar.ca   519-709-9873 

mailto:monique@blazingstar.ca
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Outing Report 

Winter Tree Outing - Saturday, January 20, 2018 

Ten people participated in Bill Newell's winter tree identification outing. It was sunny and a balmy +2ºC 

at the parking lot at Woodland Road in the Northumberland Forest. Bill taught us how to identify 10 

species of trees and two prairie grasses.  
Note from Facebook, Frank Godfrey and Katsu Sakuma 

Participants in the Winter Tree outing. 

Photo Frank Godfrey 

Red oak (pointed lobe) on the left, White oak (round 

lobe) on the right. 

Photo: Katsu Sakuma 

The Northumberland Land Trust  

& Lone Pine Land Trust  
 

Welcomes Justin Johnson 
Thursday, March 15, 7:00 p.m. 

to the Cobourg Public Library, 200 Ontario Street, Cobourg 
 

Justin will be presenting on the  

ñ Spatial Distribution & Hybridization of Wolves & Coyotes In Ontario ò  
 

Justin's greatest passion is carnivore conservation and ecology. Justin is currently pursuing his 

Master's at Trent University, where his research seeks to understand how hybridization is af-

fecting wolves and coyotes across eastern North America. He is an active proponent of applied 

conservation, and is currently working with the Ontario MNRF to help illuminate some of the 

threats facing our local wolves. Come by to hear a bit about the ecology and behavior of our 

local wolves and coyotes, and to learn about the complex issues facing the preservation of our 

wolves. 
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Youth Summit for Biodiversity and Environmental Leadership 

Sept. 22-24, 2017, Geneva Park, Orillia 
 

98 youth from 50 communities participated in Ontario Nature's eighth summit. Five students 

from Northumberland County attended, as Brian Maxwell reported in the October 2017 issue of 

the Curlew. Here is a brief summary of the students' comments received about their experienc-

es. 

 

My experience at the Ontario Youth Summit was definitely a positive one and I would 

strongly recommend it to any high school students who want to get into the wilderness and 

have an enlightening experience. 

I heard that you would like a summary from the Ontario Nature Youth Summit. The first 

thing I can say when I think of the Summit, is that the people there are astonishing. There is 

such a community aspect as soon as you enter the door. 

There were people that I connected with instantly, people that share the same genuine inter-

ests and concerns that I do about the environment and the Earth's future. 

The "Be the Change" workshop was my favourite workshop. The two main topics were 

food and clothing. As a person who likes to shop and eat meat, this workshop had a big im-

pact on me. A quote the presenter used was, "awareness creates choice, choice creates 

change". 

Since the summit I have made small changes in my life like eating more local and organic 

food and less animal products. While brainstorming with my peers in the workshop, I came 

up with the idea of having a thrift fashion show in my school to show that you can help the 

environment and still look good at the same time. 

I had a great time and the best memories I have are learning how to seek and identify red-

backed salamanders, as well as plants for making medicinal salve, and being entertained at 

the campfire by stories of how animals we all know came to be the way they are, from First 

Nations perspectives. 

In the course insights into leadership, we played different games that represented the differ-

ent types of leadership. During the activities, I was reminded of the importance of working 

together and getting everyone involved to work towards your common goal. 

Overall it was a great time meeting new people, learning new things, and having fun in na-

ture. From star gazing and sharing stories during the night hikes, to canoeing in the early 

morning fog- it was amazing. Thank you again for your sponsorship; it allowed me to create 

unforgettable memories, make new discoveries, and be inspired! 

Karen Drew 

Education Committee 

Ontario Nature Lake Ontario North Regional Meeting 
Please mark your calendars for our Ontario Natureôs Lake Ontario North (LON) Regional Meeting 

which will take place at the Goodwood Community Centre in Goodwood on SUNDAY, May 6, 

2018.  Our hosts are the Oak Ridges Trails Association. Speak to WBFN Rep, Frank Godfrey, if you 

would like to attend. 
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The Sky At Night 

This is the fourteenth column of a series 

that will help you understand the night sky. 

This column will deal with late February and 

March; you may have to refer to previous col-

umns to refresh your memory on some items. 

The weather hasnôt been very conducive to 

night sky viewing this winter. There have 

been only a few good clear nights with most 

of those being cold and windy.  

Last column, we spent some time on the 

planets and we continue in this vein this 

month. For those with a good view looking 

west to the horizon, Venus and Mercury are 

visible early in March; however, they may be 

lost in the twilight. By mid-March they 

should be more easily visible and are joined 

by the thin crescent moon on Mar 18th. Con-

tinue to follow the moon for the next few 

days to watch the crescent grow in size. Be-

fore sunrise on Mar 10-11th, Saturn and Mars 

will be visible SSE above Sagittarius. Use the 

moon as a guide. By the end of the month, 

Mars will approach Saturn and will become 

brighter than Saturn. 

For those of you with a wide view of 

the sky, February and March give a spectacu-

lar scene. Going counter clockwise from the 

Zenith, we see Castor and Pollux (Gemini), 

Procyon (Canis Minor), Sirius (Canis Major) 

Betelgeuse, Rigel, the Belt Stars (Orion), Al-

debaran (Taurus) and Capella (Auriga). 

Throw in the moon in mid-March and the 

view will be captivating, so donôt miss it. 

Take some time to pick out the various con-

stellations as well. 

Find Procyon again. What else can we 

learn about Canis Minor (Latin for lesser 

dog)? Canis Minor originated in Mesopota-

mia. Egyptians thought of it as Anubus, the 

jackal god. In Chinese astronomy, the stars 

corresponding to Canis Minor lie in the Ver-

million Bird of the South. Procyon is the 7th 

brightest star (M=0.34) and one of the closest 

at 11.4 light years. It is a yellow-white, main 

sequence star and is 1.4 times the Earthôs 

mass. The name in Greek means before the 

dog since it rises before Sirius in Canis Major 

(Latin for greater dog). NW of Procyon is Go-

meisa (M=2.9), a blue-white, main sequence 

star, which lies 162 light years away. Al-

though fainter to Earth observers, it is much 

brighter than Procyon and is 250 times as lu-

minous as the sun and 3 times as massive. 

These two stars are a good example to show 

the difference between relative and absolute 

magnitude. 

Astronomers have their own version of 

midnight madness starting in mid-March. If 

they have access to a dark site with a view of 

the horizon in all directions, they attempt to 

see all 109 Messier objects in one night, dusk 

to dawn. This means that they first must find 

all the autumn and early winter objects before 

they set in the evening. Then, pick up the win-

ter and spring objects during the rest of the 

evening and early morning. Finally, they have 

to obtain all the summer objects before the 

sun rises. It sure is a busy night. 

Keep your eyes on Taurus in the early 

evening as it sets in the West. The Pleiades 

still make a great view and now the V of the 

Hyades opens straight up making it easy to 

see. Donôt forget to try and find the Beehive 

open cluster in Cancer, which is E of Gemini; 

it should be easy to find with binoculars. If 

you didnôt find Orionôs shield (see last Febru-

aryôs column) be sure to try this year. Also, 

donôt forget Ursa Major and Ursa Minor; they 

make great views this time of year. 

Last January, we introduced Canis Ma-

jor. Now is a great time to view this constella-

tion; take some time to sketch the brightest 

stars to get a good feel for its shape. Sirius, 

the brightest star in the night sky, has apparent 

magnitude -1.46 and is only 8.6 light years 

away. Its name comes from the Greek for 

ñscorchingò or ñsearingò. It is also a binary 

(Continued on page 13) 
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star with a white dwarf companion that is 

10,000 times fainter, making it very difficult 

to find in an amateur telescope.  Other bright 

stars are Mirzam (M=2.0), Adhara (M=1.5), 

Wezen (M=1.84). Wezen is 1605 light years 

from earth. It is 17 times as massive as the sun 

and 50,000 times as luminous as the sun. It is 

only about 10 million years old; in 100,000 

years it will become a red supergiant eventu-

ally ending its life as a supernova. Adhara is 

known for being the brightest known extreme 

(Continued from page 12) ultra-violet source in the sky (dangerous in-

deed). Mirzam is 500 light years from earth 

and its traditional name means ñthe announc-

erò as it rises a few minutes before Sirius. 

Next month we will begin to look at the 

spring constellations. Also, we may look at 

star names. Why are there many different 

ways of naming a star? If you wish to contact 

me, send me an email at brian.cook@bell,net. 

 

Brian Cook 

Request from ABOS re: New Jersey Tea 
 

Greetings Field Naturalists! This is the Alderville Black Oak Savanna team. We are currently conducting 

a project related to New Jersey Tea distributions throughout the Rice Lake Plains. If you have any infor-

mation related to New Jersey Tea- locations, distributions (current and historical) site preferences, things 

you may have seen munching on it, pollinators you have seen around it, photos... basically anything re-

lated to this plant- we'd appreciate that very much. Please send any inquiries or information to Radek 

Odolczyk, Ecological Restoration and Stewardship Coordinator at rodolczyk@alderville.ca or 905-352-

1008. 

EUROPEAN COMMON BLUE BUTTERFLY DISCOVERED IN ONTARIO  
 

The European Common Blue (Polyommatus Icarus) occurs through the temperate zone of the Old 

World, from Ireland and North Africa to China and southern Siberia. It was first discovered in North 

America in 2007, having probably arrived before that date, at Mirabel Airport in Quebec. It is presumed 

that a mated female may have hitched a ride on a cargo plane. Birdôs-foot Trefoil (Lotus corniculatus), 

common in Ontario, is the preferred foodplant in Europe. 

 

On August 5th, 2017, William Irwin photographed two specimens of this species at the west-bound 401 

Service Centre near Ingleside ï about 64 km west of the Quebec Border. During subsequent visits to the 

area, observers always found the specimens, and on one occasion a total of 14 males and females were 

spotted at the location where were first discovered. Two larvae were found and reared by Ross Layber-

ry. Later, a second colony was found on the berm of the Carillon Dam on the Ontario side of the Ottawa 

River, 100 km east of Ottawa. Two were photographed.  

 

This species has a wingspan of 28ï36 millimetres (1.1ï1.4 in). The dorsal side of the wings is an irides-

cent lilac blue with a thin black border. Females' wings are brown with a row of red spots along the edg-

es of the wings and usually some blue at the base. While still the most wide-spread blue butterfly in 

Great Britain, numbers are declining due to habitat loss. 

 

This will be a species to watch for. See: https://tinyurl.com/y9xwev8p. Food plant reference: https://

tinyurl.com/y8xj3ywo .  Seeds for this plant are sold in Ontario to grow ña high palatability & protein 

rich forage crop for cattle or sheep.ò The plant seed pods resemble a birdôs foot! 

 

Sources: Ontario Insects, January 2018 and many internet references.  

Submitted by Don Davis 

mailto:rodolczyk@alderville.ca
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Wingspan
https://tinyurl.com/y9xwev8p
https://tinyurl.com/y8xj3ywo
https://tinyurl.com/y8xj3ywo
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RECENT SIGHTINGS  
compiled by Roger Frost 

Snow Goose Jan. 16 2 Port Hope Harbour RF 

Mute Swan Jan. 8 17 Cobourg Harbour ERM 

 Jan. 11 300+ Presqu'ile Bay FH, Ontbirds 

Northern Pintail Jan. 12 3m, 1f Cobourg Harbour KN, m.obs. 

 Jan. 21 3m, 1f Cobourg Harbour KN  

 Jan. 23 1 Garden Hill Pond RF 

Canvasback Jan. 29 1 Presqu'ile, off Government Dock FH, Ontbirds 

Redhead Jan. 28 400 Presqu'ile, off Government Dock FH, Ontbirds 

Ring-necked Duck Jan. 12, 13 1m Cobourg Harbour MB, RP 

Greater Scaup Jan. 12 120 foot of D'Arcy St., Cob. MB, RP 

Common Goldeneye Jan. 21 650 Presqu'ile Bay RDM 

Iceland Gull Jan. 15, 17 1 juv. Northumberland Mall east parking lot MB, RP 

 Jan. 21 1ad, 1juv Cobourg Harbour MB  

 Feb. 1 1ad, 1juv Cobourg Harbour RP 

Glaucous Gull Jan. 21, 22, 
28, 31 

1ad  Cobourg Harbour m.obs. 

 Jan. 27 1juv Cobourg Harbour MB 

Bald Eagle Jan. 11 4 Presqu'ile, on ice off Willow Pt. RDM 

 Jan. 13, 24 1 e. of Roseneath VD 

 Jan. 21 3 Presqu'ile RDM 

Northern Harrier Jan. 10 1 Cobourg Harbour RF 

Sharp-shinned Hawk Jan. 27 1 Workman Rd., Cob. MB 

Cooper's Hawk Jan. 21 1 Cobourg Harbour KN 

 Jan. 25 1 Jocelyn St. at Crossley St., PH ERM 

Rough-legged Hawk Jan. 12 1 Presqu'ile, over Calf Pasture MB, RP 

American Coot Jan. 16 1 Port Hope Harbour RF 

Eastern Screech Owl Jan. 19 1 Castleton AK, Weather Network 

Snowy Owl Jan. 1-Feb. 2 1imm Cobourg Harbour (since Nov. 12) m.obs. 

 Jan. 14 1 Hamilton Rd. & Ward St., PH ERM 

 Jan. 17 1 Croft & Rose Glen Rd., PH ERM 

 Jan. 19 1 Port Hope McDonald's, Rose Glen Rd. MR 

 Jan. 17 1imm sw. corner Hwy. 2 & Wesleyville Rd. MB 

 Jan. 23 1 Morrish Church Rd. RF 

 Jan. 28 1 Hwy. 2 at Gage's Creek, PH ERM 

Short-eared Owl Jan. 23 1 over Division St., s. of 401, Cob. RDM 

Northern Saw-whet Owl Jan. 27 1 Presqu'ile BG 

Belted Kingfisher Jan. 21 1 flying n, over King/Ontario St., Cob. MB 

Northern Flicker Jan. 6 1 Lakeshore & Haskill Rd., PH Ward 2 MB 

 Jan. 23, 24 1 Albert St., Cob. backyard MB 

Pileated Woodpecker Jan. 21 2f Presqu'ile RDM 

American Kestrel Jan. 3 1 McCulloch Rd., PH Ward 2 MB, RP 

Merlin Jan. 6 1 downtown Cob. MB 

Northern Shrike Jan. 21 1 Townline Rd., PH RF 

Horned Lark Jan. 6 30 McCulloch Rd., PH Ward 2 MB 

Carolina Wren Jan. 1-31 2 Durham St., PH feeder EK, RF 
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Observers:  MB=Margaret Bain; MBi=Michael Biggar; VD=Val Deziel; RF=Roger Frost;  FH=Fred Helleiner; 

JI=Jamie Inglis; EK=Elizabeth Kellogg; AK=Al Kendall; ERM=Ted McDonald; RDM=Doug McRae; 

SM=Simone Merey; KN=Ken Niles; Ontbirds=Ontario Field Ornithologist post; RP=Richard Pope; MR=Martha 

Robinson; CS=Carolyn Smoke. 

Sightings - contôd. 

Eastern Bluebird Jan. 8 1 Alderville CS 

American Robin Feb. 2 60 Baker Rd.S., Hamilton Twp. JI 

Cedar Waxwing Jan. 10 30 Albert St., Cob. backyard MB 

 Jan. 26 25 Baker Rd.S., Hamilton Twp. JI 

Lapland Longspur Jan. 9 2 Presqu'ile, Owen Point FH, Ontbirds 

Eastern Towhee Jan. 1-31 1-2 Choate Rd. feeder SM 

Chipping Sparrow Jan. 30 1 College St., Cob. feeders RP 

Song Sparrow Jan. 31 2 Baker Rd.S., Hamilton Twp. JI 

White-throated Sparrow Jan. 24 2 Baker Rd.S., Hamilton Twp. JI 

Red-winged Blackbird Jan. 9 1m Albert St., Cob. feeders MB 

Rusty Blackbird Jan. 9 3 Port Britain, PH Ward 2 RF 

Brown-headed Cowbird Jan. 27 8 Danforth Rd.W., Hamilton Twp. MBi 

Purple Finch Jan. 13, 24 1m, 1f Albert St., Cob. feeders MB 

Red Crossbill Jan. 9 6 Northumberland Forest RF 

     
Otter Jan. 2 2 Cobourg Harbour, diving & playing on 

ice 
ERM 

This note was received from Martha Robinson on January 25, 2018. 

 

Pileated Woodpeckers on Cavan Road 
 

On Cavan Road today I saw a Pileated Woodpeckers fly off from the roadside across a field, 

and when I stopped to look for it, there were two more on the roadside about 12ô in front of my 

car, I rolled down the window and they were not making any sound. I watched them for about 

ten minutes as they sort of danced with each other (very reminiscent to Laysan Albatross danc-

es). They bobbed their heads up and down and at times reached directly in front of themselves 

to touch the tips of their bills to each other, then one would throw its head back, bill straight up 

to the sky, crest flared. Eventually, they walked over to the base of a tree about five feet away 

and made their way up the trunk about a foot and a bit apart from each other but at equal heights 

and then first one, then the other (about three seconds later) flew off in the direction of the first 

bird towards the edge of the woods across the field to the north. 

 

Pretty fun. 

 

Martha Robinson 

marthar@eagle.ca 

mailto:marthar@eagle.ca


The Curlew, Vol. LXIII, No. 2 16                                                             February 2018 

 

 

The Curlew is published 8 times per year, January, February, March, April, May, 

September, October and November by the Willow Beach Field Naturalists. 

Membership in WBFN includes a subscription to The Curlew. 

Annual membership fees are: 

 Family - $35     Single - $25      

Cheques for membership should be made out to Willow Beach Field Naturalists and 

sent to: The Treasurer, Willow Beach Field Naturalists, P.O. Box 421, Port Hope, 

ON, L1A 3Z3. A receipt for Income Tax purposes will be provided for your 

membership fee as well as for any donation. Willow Beach Field Naturalists is a 

Registered Charitable organization. 
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